WESTERN ILLINOIS UNIVERSITY

Regular Meeting of the FACULTY SENATE

Tuesday, 24 February 2009
4:00 p.m.

Capitol Rooms - University Union

A C T I O N   M I N U T E S
SENATORS PRESENT: L. Baker-Sperry, C. Blackinton, V. Boynton, L. Brice, J. Clough, K. Daytner, J. Deitz, D. DeVolder, L. Erdmann, L. Finch, R. Hironimus-Wendt, M. Hoge, V. Jelatis, B. Lee, L. Meloy, L. Miczo, D. Mummert, G. Pettit, C. Pynes, M. Siddiqi, I. Szabo
Ex-officio: Jack Thomas, Provost; T. Kaul, Parliamentarian

SENATORS ABSENT: L. Conover
GUESTS:  Sean Cordes, Judi Dallinger Ken Hawkinson, Hoyet Hemphill, Heather McIlvaine-Newsad, Jim Rabchuk, Miriam Satern, Danielle Schilling, Bill Thompson, Ron Williams, Charles Wright
I.

Consideration of Minutes – 10 February 2009


APPROVED AS DISTRIBUTED
II.
Announcements


A.
Provost’s Report


Provost Thomas, in response to a request to discuss the budget situation as it affects WIU, told senators the State of Illinois owes WIU $20 million in reimbursements and has a budget deficit of between six and nine billion dollars.  The Provost informed senators that WIU has been meeting payroll from tuition and other funds.  He said Governor Quinn will issue a state-of-the-state address on March 23, and until then Western’s administration has not heard what next fiscal year’s budget will be.  Provost Thomas said a meeting with legislators in Springfield was scheduled last week to discuss Western’s priorities in light of the stimulus package, but it has been rescheduled for March 5.  


Provost Thomas told senators there will be no new rescissions.  He reminded senators Western already was asked to return 2.5 percent last fall, amounting to approximately $1.5 million.  President Goldfarb has, however, issued a statement encouraging employees to watch their spending and has been working with deans toward this end.  Provost Thomas stated the University has not issued a hiring freeze, but deans have been asked to speak with chairs to ensure that the institution is not hiring faculty at the highest end of the pay scale range.  He encouraged the University to work together to endeavor to survive the current economic troubles without budget cuts or shortfalls.  Provost Thomas related examples of other institutions that have had to resort to layoffs and furloughs, even for tenured faculty.  He did state that some requests for expenditures may have to be returned to departments as the University tries to curb excess spending.


Provost Thomas announced that Dr. Paul Bradley from the Southern Regional Education Board will visit the WIU campus on March 23 and 24.  WIU has been selected as a model institution for graduating a high percentage of students with economic or academic challenges.  Dr. Bradley will meet with selected individuals on the Macomb campus on March 23 and on the Quad Cities campus on March 24.


Provost Thomas told senators an updated Intellectual Property Policy will be brought before the Board of Trustees at their March 27 meeting.  The update will transfer responsibility for intellectual property oversight from the Office of Technology Transfer to the Office of Sponsored Projects under the direction of Beth Seaton.  The revision will also increase the number of faculty appointed to the committee from two to three.


Provost Thomas reminded senators that Distinguished Faculty Lecturer Dr. James Caldwell, professor of music composition and theory, will present on “Musical Space and Musical Expression” at 7:00 p.m., March 23, in the COFAC Recital Hall.

B.
Student Government Association (SGA) Report



(Danielle Schilling, SGA representative to Faculty Senate)



Ms. Schilling reported the Student Government Association is working hard to put on the second Taste of Macomb.  The date of the event has been moved to Saturday, April 25 from 12:00-4:00 p.m.  Ms. Schilling said she hopes to see a lot of faculty present at the event.


Ms. Schilling announced that President Goldfarb will speak at this evening’s SGA meeting to address issues surrounding student fees.

D.
Other Announcements
1.
Petitions were due yesterday for eight fall 2009 vacancies on Faculty Senate.  Chairperson DeVolder announced that one petition was received for the vacant seat of WIUQC senator.  Mary Hogg will fill that vacancy in fall.
One petition was also received for the vacant seat in the College of Education and Human Services.  That seat will be filled by Gloria Delany-Barmann.

Nine petitions were received for three vacancies to represent the College of Arts and Sciences.  Four petitions were received for the three vacant at-large seats.  Ballots will be mailed on Thursday to faculty eligible to vote for these representatives.

2.
Senator Hironimus-Wendt stated he was asked by a faculty constituent to acknowledge the creation of a lactation room in Morgan Hall.  He asked if Faculty Senate is aware of further plans to create more rooms on campus, particularly in the Malpass Library and the University Union.  Chairperson DeVolder told senators he met with Cathy Couza last week about lactation spaces.  Ms. Couza assured Chairperson DeVolder that every effort is being made to include lactation spaces in new construction on campus and told him that a lactation room is planned for the Memorial Hall renovation.  Chairperson DeVolder reminded senators that last fall the Council on Campus Planning and Usage (CCPU) began the process of identifying spaces in existing campus buildings that might be used as lactation rooms, as charged by Faculty Senate.  He said the council ran into difficulties with perceptions of communication lines, so the effort was put on hold until CCPU could meet with Ms. Couza and Vice President Thompson this semester.  Chairperson DeVolder has asked CCPU to arrange this meeting as soon as possible.
Provost Thomas remarked this conversation also occurred at a meeting he attended recently, and he noted that WIU does meet state standards for lactation rooms.  Chairperson DeVolder agreed that the University is not out of compliance.  The Provost asked if there is a need for lactation spaces in all of the buildings on campus.  Senator Hironimus-Wendt replied the concerns he has heard regard making the resources of the University available to the widest possible audience in central locations such as the Library and the Union.  Provost Thomas stated there is space designated for a lactation station in the new Multicultural Center.  
Senator Hironimus-Wendt remarked that having to ask for space to express breast milk is uncomfortable for nursing mothers, and lactation rooms should become the norm.  Senator Baker-Sperry agreed that nursing mothers are at the mercy of professors or others that will help them find appropriate areas to express milk in campus buildings.  She said there is a need to get a sense of how much usage these rooms or stations receive once they are put into effect so that this can be incorporated into future planning.  Senator Pynes suggested some kind of standardized signage should be established so that persons entering buildings and restrooms could be directed to the designated lactation area.  Senator Deitz said it would be helpful if CCPU could identify and make a list of where the lactation spaces are in each campus building.  It was noted that the newly designated area in Morgan Hall is in Room 213.
3.
Senator Pynes announced that faculty have until Friday to complete their online evaluation of the President and Provost.  An announcement will be emailed tomorrow reminding persons that have not completed their surveys to do so.  He asked senators to reinforce the importance of the survey in conversations with faculty.  Senator Pynes stated that about one-third of the surveys have already been returned, which is much higher than last year at this time.
4.
Chairperson DeVolder asked senators to consider whether resolutions recognizing the contributions of faculty who pass away should be brought before Senate for those who have retired prior to their death or only for teaching faculty.  Currently the Senate Recording Secretary prepares memorial resolutions recognizing faculty who have passed away while under full-time contract but not for those who have already retired.  Chairperson DeVolder stated the Executive Committee considered such factors as the increased workload, the possibility of excluding someone, and the concern about rubber stamping such resolutions when discussing whether to extend current practice.  Senator Jelatis suggested that the current practice be extended to include additional memorial resolutions that are brought before Senate but that it should not be the responsibility of the Recording Secretary to track these.  She suggested a faculty member from the department of the person who passes away or a senator can bring forward those memorial resolutions recognizing retired faculty, and the Senate Recording Secretary can continue to prepare memorial resolutions recognizing teaching faculty.  Chairperson DeVolder suggested that the change be retroactive for the current academic year, noting that some of Western’s pioneers passed away in fall 2008.

NO OBJECTIONS
5.
Chairperson DeVolder distributed a paper on “The Final Stimulus Bill” provided by Steve Rock from the February 20 meeting of the Illinois Board of Higher Education Faculty Advisory Council.
III.
Reports of Committees and Councils 


A.
Council on Curricular Programs and Instruction


(Nancy Parsons, Chair)



1.
Requests for New Courses




a.
ANTH 420, Cultural Feast: The Anthropology of Food, 3 s.h.




ANTH 420 APPROVED




b.
ANTH 425, Culture and Catastrophe: The Anthropology of Disaster, 3 s.h.
Dr. Parsons noted this course will be a great complement to the Health Sciences Emergency Management major and minor.

Change: Change Emergency Management “minor” to “major” in the second sentence under Relationship to Courses in Other Departments.

ANTH 425 APPROVED WITH CHANGE



2.
Request for New Option



a.
Engineering Physics
Senator Boynton questioned the statement under Summary of Changes that “These changes are necessary in order to make the program a ‘true physics major’…” Physics professor Jim Rabchuk explained that not all students were able to complete upper division physics courses under the previous option because they didn’t have enough time to do so and still complete College of Arts and Sciences General Education.  With the change to allow students to complete University Gen Ed rather than the greater number of Arts and Sciences Gen Ed, students will be able to complete all of the important upper-level Physics courses that are needed to supplement their Engineering training.

Change: Change the Option Courses to reflect that PHY 427, 428, and 470 can cover a range from 2-4 s.h. rather than just 2 s.h.

ENGINEERING PHYSICS APPROVED WITH CHANGE



3.
Request for New Minor



a.
Web Design
Art Department Chair Charles Wright told senators that he had concerns prior to the Senate meeting but feels he now has come to an understanding with Instructional Design and Technology Chair Hoyet Hemphill.  He told senators that Web Design and Digital Media are usually the privy of the Art Department.  He related his department is seeking accreditation from the National Association of Schools of Art and Design, and that body normally looks at design courses conducted across campus.  Dr. Wright stated he has no problems with the two minors as proposed, but does have concerns with the structure of design courses on campus, which he is working out with Dr. Hemphill.  Chairperson DeVolder thanked Dr. Wright for letting Senate know that he is working issues out with Dr. Hemphill because that verifies that necessary communication between interested departments has taken place.  Senator Pynes asked if the minors could be interdisciplinary in nature; Dr. Hemphill responded that is part of the conversation he has had with Dr. Wright.




WEB DESIGN APPROVED



4.
Request for Change in Minor



a.
Digital Media




DIGITAL MEDIA APPROVED



5.
Requests for New Degree Programs




a.
B.S. in Athletic Training




b.
B.S. in Exercise Science




c.
B.S. in Physical Education
Dr. Parsons asked that the requests for new degree programs be considered as a group.




NO OBJECTIONS
Dr. Parsons told senators the request presents a unique situation for which CCPI had no form, although the narrative submitted does show the requisite approval signatures.  She added that CCPI is in the process of revising its forms.  Kinesiology chair Miriam Satern added that she worked with persons associated with the curriculum approval process to identify an appropriate procedure for approval of the change, and the document before Senate is what Associate Provost Judi Dallinger, Dr. Parsons, and Vicki Nicholson of the Provost’s office recommended.  
Senator Pynes inquired about the difference between the Physical Education and the Physical Education Teacher Education paths.  Dr. Satern responded that prior to 2004, the department offered a Physical Education degree with options in Teacher Certification, Exercise Science, and Athletic Training, but when the degree’s name was changed to Kinesiology, the option in Teacher Certification was changed to Physical Education Teacher Education.  The change now requested by Kinesiology would re-establish a stand-alone Physical Education degree to represent the Physical Education Teacher Education option.
NEW DEGREE PROGRAMS APPROVED


B.
Committee on Committees


(Janna Deitz, Chair)



SENATE COUNCILS:

Writing Instruction in the Disciplines Committee
Cecil Tarrant, ISDS
replacing
Kevin Hall

Spr 2009 only

B&T
Senator Deitz asked Faculty Senate to waive the requirement that faculty cannot serve on Senate councils or committees for a year after their term ends.  Dr. Tarrant’s term ended fall 2008, so he has only been off the WID Committee for a little more than one semester.  Dr. Deitz said no other volunteers came forward from Business and Technology.  There were no objections to the waiver and no further nominations from the floor, thus, Dr. Tarrant was declared elected.
IV.
Old Business – None 
V.
New Business  
Senator Baker-Sperry asked about the status of the foreign language/global issues (FLGI) requirement.  Chairperson DeVolder responded he has exchanged emails since the Executive Committee meeting with the chair of the Council for International Education to determine their efforts toward implementation of the requirement.  He said that miscommunication and misunderstandings have resulted in delays in the process.  He reported the Executive Committee became aware within the last ten days that the timeline recommended by the ad hoc FLGI Committee and approved by President Goldfarb was not being followed.  Chairperson DeVolder told senators it appears to him that it will be impossible to meet the deadline of fall 2009 for implementation of the requirement, stating there is a tremendous amount of work to be done before this time.  Chairperson DeVolder believes it would be in the best interests of CIE, the Senate, and everyone involved with FLGI to ask President Goldfarb for an extension of the deadline.  He said since it does not make sense to implement the requirement mid-year, he would recommend the deadline be extended to Fall 2010.
Senator Boynton asked what needs to be done to make sure that an extended deadline would be enforced.  Chairperson DeVolder stated that in the week since the Executive Committee meeting and following his email conversation with CIE Chair Eric Ginsberg, he has written a step-by-step plan outlining exactly what items need to be completed.  He feels now that ExCo is aware of the problem, they will have to watch carefully to make sure steps toward implementation are completed in a timely manner.  

Senator Hironimus-Wendt asked if the problem is that some departments haven’t started the process or that CIE has not done its work, or if it is a case of a collective breakdown in communication.  Chairperson DeVolder explained that CIE was waiting for departments to submit requests to them and has not initiated the process, as specified in the FLGI Committee final report.  He said CIE should have begun contacting departments in fall 2008 to initiate the process of deciding which FLGI option(s) they would choose and which courses they might propose for their majors, with follow-up contacts by CIE this spring to those departments that had not yet submitted anything.  Chairperson DeVolder related he attended the first CIE meeting last fall and outlined for them the major objectives of the FLGI requirement.  During the meeting he was asked to provide CIE with a copy of the FLGI Committee’s final report, including the timeline, and did email that to the members.  Chairperson DeVolder also instructed CIE to update their policies and procedures document to reflect their new responsibilities with regard to FLGI.  He said that once he provided CIE with these materials, he “took it on faith” that the process was moving forward.  He only found out recently that, in believing they were to wait for requests to come to them rather than initiating the process, CIE has been “receiving no business and pursuing no business” relative to the FLGI requirement.  When asked if he had reprimanded the council, Chairperson DeVolder responded that it was clear in his discussions with the CIE chair that some action should have happened quite awhile ago and that forward movement now needs to be made in great haste.
Senator Boynton said when she contacted CIE to find out when her department could send forward FLGI requests for consideration, she was told the council does not hold regular meetings.  She asked if CIE would now meet more regularly in order to meet FLGI deadlines.  Chairperson DeVolder verified the council does not currently meet regularly, but will have to meet more often if they initiate the process and begin receiving requests.  Senator Baker-Sperry asked if it is normal practice for Senate councils to determine their own schedules or if those are determined by Faculty Senate; Chairperson DeVolder responded this is normally determined by the councils since they know the teaching schedules of their members.  Senator Siddiqi asked if Faculty Senate should provide more explicit deadlines to CIE as to how to implement the requirement, such as submitting changes to the undergraduate catalog alerting students that there will be an upcoming FLGI requirement for graduation.  

Motion: That Faculty Senate request that the FLGI requirement implementation be postponed for a year, and that CIE be charged to set regular meeting times in order to accomplish this (Baker-Sperry/Hironimus-
Wendt)

Senator Hironimus-Wendt remarked the true burden may have been upon departments to come before CIE with requests to certify FLGI requirements for their areas since departments need to make sure the graduation requirement is met.  Chairperson DeVolder pointed out that in the timeline included in the FLGI Committee final report, the first bulleted item explicitly says that CIE is to contact department chairs and program heads to initiate the process of meeting the FLGI requirement.  He said it’s equally believable that department chairs and program heads have been waiting to be contacted by CIE before beginning the process in their areas, although it would have been nice to have contact initiated from both directions.  Parliamentarian Kaul recalled that when the WID requirement was first established, the WID Committee met with departments to discuss the guidelines and mechanism of the process.  He believes departments have been waiting for CIE to issue the guidelines so that chairs can begin to implement the process and bring requests forward to the council.  Senator Boynton suggested it might be helpful if Provost Thomas also asks chairs to get started on FLGI implementation since the request might have more impact coming down the chain of command in addition to coming from CIE.  Chairperson DeVolder stated the CIE chair quickly prepared a letter that will be going out to department and program heads with implementation details.
Senator Siddiqi remarked there is no mention of the FLGI requirement on the Provost’s website.  Provost Thomas stated this was brought to his attention but he was told that the process has to be implemented before uploading the policy.  Chairperson DeVolder noted the FLGI Committee’s final report is posted on the revamped Senate website.  Senator Hironimus-Wendt remarked that from a student standpoint, all that seems to matter is what is in the undergraduate catalog.  He noted that while the requirement is a hybrid of a number of options, it is nevertheless a graduation requirement and should be put into the undergraduate catalog, if only to note that students should see their department for information on meeting the requirement.  He predicted that once students realize they will not be able to graduate until they meet this requirement, movement on its implementation will go forward much quicker.

Assistant Provost Ken Hawkinson believes planning for implementation of the FLGI requirement may take longer than a year in some departments, particularly in terms of submitting requests on the consolidated budget report for positions that may be necessary to meet foreign language needs.  He remarked that when the WID requirement was first implemented, members of the WID Committee held departmental meetings and seminars for deans and chairs to educate those involved on the process.  He said if new faculty hires are to be considered, the Provost’s office will need a good amount of lead time.  Senator Siddiqi pointed out that departments can have their students meet the requirement through other options than foreign language classes.  Senator Pettit recalled that during the original Senate discussions about FLGI, it was generally felt that many students would have met the requirement with foreign language classes taken in high school, so there would not be dramatic need for new hiring.  Chairperson DeVolder added the implementation plan also includes a provision that if departments do not meet the deadline for choosing an option for their majors, those students can choose any of the options to meet the requirement.  
Senator Daytner stressed that if departments are to complete the process in a timely fashion, Faculty Senate should require that CIE meet regularly toward this end.  She stated it is unfair to departments not to know when the council will meet, and standing meetings at least for the next year should be required.  Senator Meloy agreed that CIE needs to be instructed to meet “X” number of times per month until the process is completed.  Senator Baker-Sperry asked if a senator should be named as a liaison to CIE.

Senator Hoge stated that assuming students have completed the requirement through high school foreign language classes is a horrible assumption if thousands of students suddenly need to take these classes at WIU.  He wondered what the purpose of the graduation requirement is if the assumption is that students will have completed it in high school.  Senator Hoge stressed he supports the concept of a FLGI requirement, but believes it will take more than a year of planning for it to be implemented and wants to make sure the logistics are in place.
Friendly amendment: That “postponed for a year” in the motion be clarified to “until Fall 2010” (Pynes)

FRIENDLY AMENDMENT ACCEPTED

Senator Miczo asked if there would be some wisdom in asking departments to quickly make decisions on which option or options they will utilize to implement the requirement before worrying overmuch about catalog copy and additional resources that may or may not be needed.  She noted that at this point it isn’t known whether the foreign language requirement or the global issues requirement might have the most ramifications; some departments may have to go elsewhere for global issues courses if they do not have appropriate classes within their areas.  As such, the timeline for departments actually enforcing these changes may have to be less rigid.  Chairperson DeVolder remarked that the deadline of fall 2009 was accepted as feasible by last year’s Senate, but because the better part of a year has passed with no action toward implementation, he proposed that it be extended for one year.
SENATOR BRICE CALLED THE QUESTION


MOTION TO END DISCUSSION FAILED  6 YES – 14 NO – 1 AB

Parliamentarian Kaul pointed out the policy has been adopted by Faculty Senate and by the President, so what or whether the foreign language/global issues requirement should or should not be is not up for debate.  He stated the question is simply how majors and departments should come into conformance with the policy.  He said the policy specifies different ways of meeting the graduation requirement, so the question is not whether or not high school students entering the University may have already met the requirement.  Parliamentarian Kaul stated Faculty Senate should consider only how the requirement should be implemented.  Senator Erdmann suggested that rather than Faculty Senate trying to determine when the process can be started, the stake holders should come together and work out a Gantt chart with reasonable timelines that can be brought back to Senate.  He noted there are a number of issues, particularly in the current economic downturn, with implications that might need to be considered.  Senator Erdmann added the discussion of what constitutes global issues when the FLGI requirement was first being proposed may not be germane as to what constitutes global issues now.  The senator stressed he would like someone to develop a Gantt chart showing what might be feasibly accomplished in a year or in two years instead of senators trying to make this determination.  Parliamentarian Kaul stated what can be feasibly accomplished in a year is dependent upon what departments bring forward as to their recommendations to meet the requirement for their majors.  He stated if it proves to be that the requirement cannot be met primarily on the basis of high school language courses, then that presents a different picture altogether.  He stated the discussion as to the implications of the requirement cannot begin until some pattern develops in that particular direction.  
Chairperson DeVolder stated CIE has received a very detailed charge, and at this point they should know exactly what is expected of them.  He believes there is a tremendous amount of work the council can do before some of these questions need to be resolved.  He said most, if not all, of the ground work for getting the requirement in place can be done since there are forms and guidelines already developed for global issues and upper-division Gen Ed FLGI courses and for identifying the option to be used for each major.  He noted that last year, Faculty Senate thought that CIE would be able to complete its work in one year with a deadline of fall 2009.  Chairperson DeVolder told senators if they extend the deadline for one year and watch to make certain that CIE is making progress, they can always consider extending the deadline further if they discern difficulties in meeting it.  He said if CIE can accomplish implementation before fall 2010, the results can be turned over to the WIU administration, and they can then decide if more time is needed in order to provide any needed resources.  Parliamentarian Kaul told senators that historically, the whole issue of a foreign language/global issues requirement was begun by former Provost Rallo – it was initiated from the administrative side, not from the Senate or one of its councils.  He said Provost Rallo at that time and on many later occasions remarked that if Faculty Senate established the requirement, the WIU administration would be responsible for seeing that it is accomplished.  

Senator Pynes postulated that if Faculty Senate were to vote down the motion to extend the deadline for implementation, it would mean only that students would be able to choose any of the options to complete the FLGI graduation requirement, which would provide direct feedback as to what choices should be made and what needs to be developed for the various majors.  He predicted that if the deadline is not delayed, it would put pressure on CIE to work harder toward their goals but would not harm the students.  Senator Pettit disagreed, stating there would be some significant consequences if the deadline were not extended, such as the lack of any identified global issues courses; he stated students might want to meet the requirement through this option, which would not be available to them.  He believes delaying the deadline is important and in the best interests of the students.  
Senator Szabo suggested that CIE should be asked to give a report on their progress to Faculty Senate at regular intervals.  Senator Pynes suggested monthly reports be required, but Senator Baker-Sperry suggested that since CIE will provide their annual report in September, it might be sufficient to ask them to provide the Executive Committee with copies of their meeting minutes.  Senator Meloy agreed that asking CIE to provide some sort of report will “put teeth” into the fact that Faculty Senate expects CIE to make progress toward implementation of the graduation requirement and is serious about it.  Senator Boynton pointed out that there is no mechanism for Senate to approve or be informed of what options are chosen by the departments to meet the requirement; CIE has complete control over this part of the process.

Friendly amendment: That CIE provide copies of its minutes to the Senate Executive Committee (Pynes)

FRIENDLY AMENDMENT ACCEPTED

MOTION WITH FRIENDLY AMENDMENTS APPROVED  20 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB


Motion: To adjourn (Brice)

The Faculty Senate adjourned at 5:38 p.m.   






Gordon Pettit, Senate Secretary






Annette Hamm, Faculty Senate Recording Secretary
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